INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 14 SEPTEMBER 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Allison (Chairman), Councillors Bainbridge, Miss Martlew, Mrs Parsons (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Mallinson), Mrs Rutherford, and Mrs Southward (as substitute for Councillor Ms Patrick until 11.55 am)

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillors Boaden, Mrs Luckley and Morton attended part of the meeting as observers.

IOS.72/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Dodd, Mrs Mallinson, Ms Patrick, Stockdale and also Councillor Hendry in his capacity as substitute Member of the Committee.  

IOS.73/06
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor  Mrs Parsons declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.7 – Making Space for Water since she had been a flood victim and had concerns regarding flood defences.

IOS.74/06
AGENDA

The Chairman indicated that he was prepared to move Agenda item A.7 (Making Space for Water) so that it was considered immediately following Agenda item A.5 (Improving the Environmental Performance of the Council) in order that the Director of Community Services could proceed to another meeting where his attendance was required.  That course of action was agreed.


IOS.75/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings held on 13 July and 3 August 2006 be agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

IOS.76/06
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been subject of call in.

IOS.77/06
FORWARD PLAN

(a)  Monitoring of Forward Plan items relevant to this Committee

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer, Dr Taylor, presented Report LDS.64/06 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 September 2006 to 31 December 2006) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee.

RESOLVED –  That the Forward Plan (1 September 2006 to 31 December 2006) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

(b)  Changes to scheduling of Forward Plan items.

RESOLVED – That it be noted that the following item had been scheduled in a previous Forward Plan for consideration at this meeting but was not on the Agenda for the meeting:

KD.046/06 – Carlisle Renaissance – North West Development Agency Funding Application 2006/07 – had been withdrawn in order that the matter may be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee for a decision on how Overview and Scrutiny would deal with the NWDA funding, projects, performance, etc.

IOS.78/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer, Dr Taylor, submitted the Work Programme for the Committee for 2006/07.  

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme be noted.

IOS.79/06
REFERENCES FROM THE EXECUTIVE

(a) Carlisle District Local Plan Revised Redeposit 2001-2016

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.157/06 detailing the decision of the Executive on 31 July 2006 in response to its consideration of report DS.49/06 which included most of the observations made by the Committee on the Carlisle District Local Plan Redeposit 2001-2016.  The Executive had decided:

“1.  That the observations of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee with regard to residential density and the Community element of leisure development be not included in the revisions to the Plan as the purpose of the latest consultation was specifically to seek views on how the Plan would be affected by the four technical studies.

2.  That the Executive thanks the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for their work and the submitted changes be incorporated into the Revised Redeposit Local Plan and it be forwarded to the City Council for approval to commence the public consultation process.”

Whilst noting the decision of the Executive, a Member commented that that did not prevent any individual from raising concerns such as those raised by the Committee.

RESOLVED – That the response of the Executive be received.

(b) Corporate Performance Monitoring Report – April to June 2006

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.167/06 detailing the decision of the Executive on 31 July 2006 following its consideration of the Head of Policy and Performance Services’ report PPP.34/06 presenting the first quarter performance information for 2006/07.

The Executive had agreed the content and format of the report and supported the identified areas for further improvement.   The Executive had also commended the areas identified in paragraph 5 of the report where improvement was necessary and referred those to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for further consideration.

Members then raised the following questions and observations -

1. In response to questions the Head of Policy and Performance Services, Ms Curr, advised that the City Council was part of the Historic Cities benchmarking family and was therefore able to make comparisons with similar authorities.  The Council was also a member of the Association of Public Services Excellence which was at the forefront of assisting ongoing implementation and development of Best Value and the wider modern promoting quality public services via networking.  The Council could therefore utilise information from that Group.  In addition, Cumbria Groups existed for many services and Ms Curr was keen to share and use information via that route.


She added that details of the benchmarking authorities used by the Audit Commission were available on their website.  Whilst it would be possible to compare with the Audit Commission family, a judgement required to be made on what was most relevant to the City Council.


A Member expressed concern that the City Council’s position may be at risk if it did not undertake comparisons in line with the Audit Commission.


Ms Curr replied that the Historic Cities Group was recognised by the Audit Commission.  The Council could mix and match so long as a rationale was in place to support that course of action.

2. A Member said that, whilst he welcomed the presentation contained within the 1st quarter performance report, the seasonal nature of areas such as LP 81 (Visitor numbers at Tourist Information Centres) and CV 27a (Total enquiries received by CCG desk) was a concern. If the figures achieved for the 1st quarter were simply multiplied by four to give a predicted end of year figure that undermined the credibility of the report and may more worryingly mask an underlying decline in tourism in Carlisle.   It may also result in matters not coming before the Committee under exception reporting.

Ms Curr stated that it would be matter for Managers to monitor and if performance was borderline then it should still be reported to Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Head of Policy and Performance Services be requested to take on board the issues raised by the Committee as outlined above.

(c) Car Parking Policy

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.193/06 detailing the response of the Executive to the Committee’s request that it be provided with an update on progress with reviewing the Car Park Strategy.

The Executive wished to inform the Committee that car park income would be considered by the Executive as part of the forthcoming Budget process.

The Director of Community Services, Mr Battersby, commented that it was fair to say that there had been a reduction in car park usage during the year.  Work was underway on a brief study commissioned to analyse trends and he hoped that a draft Review would be available by the end of September 2006, the outcome of which would come to the Committee as part of the Charges Review.  He added that car parking provision was a key part of the Carlisle Renaissance Movement Strategy.

In considering the matter, Members made the following observations -

1. The Chairman stated that the Portfolio Holder had, at a meeting of the Executive in August 2004, reported that a comprehensive review of the parking policy would be carried out in conjunction with the Local Transport Plan.  What the Committee had actually asked for was an update on progress on that Strategy.

Mr Battersby replied that a Strategy had been in place for approximately three years, but that required to be refreshed in the light of current car park usage and in line with the Movement Strategy.  

A Member said that the Committee had wanted to look at the Strategy in the light of issues such as the impact of Concessionary Fares, Park and Ride, etc and questioned whether it would be better to wait until evidence of usage over the winter months was available.  Other Members felt that issues around employment trends and home working should be borne in mind.

Mr Battersby replied that such a course of action was sensible, however, the Charges Review required to go through the Budget process.  He again suggested that the longer term Strategy should be developed as part of the Movement Strategy.

2. A Member felt that the review of the Car Parking Strategy had previously been delayed because of the Local Transport Plan and she was concerned that it could again be delayed due to the development of the Movement Strategy.    There were a number of issues, unique to Carlisle, which required to be addressed (including provision of a Green Travel Plan, increased residents’ parking and Park and Ride) which were too importance to simply be dealt with as an attachment to the Movement Strategy.

In response Mr Battersby stressed that it was not possible to consider parking outwith the Area Transport Plan.

3. Concern was expressed that the Committee was not being afforded the opportunity to input into the development of certain Council policies.

Mr Battersby advised that he had recently received a County Council document detailing the outcomes of Year 1 of the Local Transport Plan 2 which he would be happy to submit to the next meeting.  The Committee may also wish to invite a representative of the County Council responsible for development of the Local Transport Plan to the meeting to discuss progress.

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee, as outlined at 1 – 3 above, be referred back to the Executive with the request that the Executive provide an update on progress with reviewing the Car Parking Strategy.

(d) Integrated Service Delivery on an Area Basis

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.194/06 detailing the response of the Executive on 29 August 2006 to resolutions made by this Committee regarding integrated service delivery on an area basis.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder had reported to the Executive that the Area Teams had been operating for some 12 to 18 months already covering the whole of the Council’s area.  Many local Councillors liaised with the Teams over work in their Wards.  He would request the Director of Community Services to ensure that all Councillors were sent a note of who to contact in their Ward.

He had further reported that regular dialogue with Carlisle Housing Association was maintained through meetings the Town Clerk and Chief Executive had with the Chief Executive of Carlisle Housing Association.  Meetings of the Highways Working Group allowed City and County Members to discuss highways matters affecting the City.

The Executive had decided that the support of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for the Area Teams be received and the comments of the Portfolio Holder be forwarded to the Committee.

In considering the response, Members made the following observations -

A Member referred to the wording of the Committee’s second resolution which was not entirely clear.  The Committee had, in fact, requested the Executive to consider extending the schemes to cover other Council functions.

The Director of Community Services, Mr Battersby, advised that work had been disrupted by the floods.  Work remained to be done and Officers were considering a range of measures e.g. improvement review for community development.  He cautioned that significant resources were not available in specialist areas such as Environmental Health.  Closer links between Area Based Teams and community development, Neighbourhood Forums, etc. needed to be developed.

He added that a manual, including plans depicting the responsibilities of the various agencies within Wards, was in the course of preparation and Members would hopefully be provided with a copy within the next few weeks.

In response to questions, Mr Battersby said that a contact telephone number relating to the A69 and clarification on who was responsible for 30 mph roads for example would be included.

RESOLVED – That the Committee wished to apologise to the Executive for the lack of clarity at resolution 2 of Minute IOS.70/06, and would further request the Executive to consider extending the scheme to cover other Council functions.

IOS.80/06 
IMPROVING THE ENVIRONMENTAL PERFORMANCE OF THE COUNCIL

The Director of Community Services, Mr Battersby, presented report CS.50/06 detailing progress on the City Council’s achievement of Cumbria Business Environment Network’s (CBEN) Bronze Award for environmental management.

Following the Executive’s decision on 3 July 2006 to adopt the Environmental Policy Statement for Carlisle City Council, incorporating changes as suggested by this Committee (Minute EX.139/06 refers), the Chief Executive and Leader of the Council had officially signed the Policy Statement on 24 August 2006.  As required by CBEN, the Policy Statement would be disseminated to staff, Members and made available to the public.

The series of audits by CBEN to accompany the Environmental Policy Statement had been completed on 16 August 2006.  In addition, CBEN had made generic recommendations regarding waste, water, energy, procurement and travel.

The Council was now awaiting feedback on its application for the Bronze Award for environmental management.    The next step was for directorates to progress to the Silver Award level with the support of Environmental Working Group representatives, Environmental Performance Team and CBEN.

The Environmental Working Group, championed by the Chief Executive and chaired by the Director of Community Services, had an important role in helping to implement the Council’s Environmental Policy.  The Group was currently investigating  ways of reducing paper consumption, phasing out plastic drink cups and providing guidance on completing the environmental section on Committee reports.  The Group was also drafting guidance notes for office staff and Members on good environmental housekeeping which would be presented to the Committee at its next meeting.

Discussion arose during which Members commented as follows –

1. The development and implementation of Broadband for Members should provide an opportunity to reduce the amount of papers circulated in respect of Council/Committee meetings.

2. A Member noted that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive championed the matter at Officer level.  She was, however, concerned at Member involvement and questioned who would be the Member Champion.

Mr Battersby replied that the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder was a champion but that all Members should take on that responsibility.

3. It was suggested that Member involvement was required in the development of Travel Plans.

In response, Mr Battersby welcomed Members’ contributions, but considered that it was better to submit a report than for Members to have to commence from a blank sheet.  The key outcomes emanating from the Working Group would be submitted to the Committee at its next meeting.  The Committee could then determine whether it wished to have a workshop on the subject.

4. A Member questioned whether there was any merit in setting tougher targets for environmental performance.

Mr Battersby explained that the dilemma arose between target setting and the ability to measure those targets.  Targets would evolve over time.

5. In response to a question, the Environmental Performance Manager confirmed that best practice elsewhere was taken account of.

RESOLVED – That the Committee looked forward to receiving a report on the outcomes from the Working Group at its next meeting, at which time Members would consider the way forward.

IOS.81/06
MAKING SPACE FOR WATER

The Director of Community Services, Mr Battersby, presented in some detail report CS.42/06 attaching report CS.40/06 on the work of an inter agency joint working group, ‘Carlisle Recovery/Making Space for Water Group’, comprising operational technical staff from the Environment Agency, Carlisle City Council, Cumbria County Council and United Utilities.

Through the sharing of information the Group was taking a collaborative approach to investigating the mechanisms of flooding in the Carlisle area and the mutual support of flood defence initiatives.  

A number of specific locations had been highlighted where flooding occurred but the causes had been difficult to assess.  By jointly funding investigation work, liability could be determined and solutions costed for future programmes.

Mr Battersby drew attention to a coloured plan depicting Carlisle Urban Flood Risk, copies of which could be provided to Members.

The Executive had on 29 August 2006 considered report CS.40/06 and decided (Minute EX.181/06 refers):

“1.  That the Carlisle Recovery/Making Space for Water Group continue to meet in its current format.

2.  That to support the work of the Group, the Executive agree to allocate £25,000 per year for three years from within the balance of the £1.5m ODPM Grant awarded to the City Council for flood alleviation works, which will be match funded by the other three Agencies.”

A report giving an update on the expenditure and outcomes from the ODPM flood recovery grant would be submitted to the Executive on 25 September 2006.

The Committee was asked to endorse the Executive’s above proposals.

In considering the matter Members raised the following questions and observations -

1. In response to a request for details of flood alleviation works undertaken, Mr Battersby said that at Willowholme for example United Utilities had inserted a flap valve on a side branch to the main sewer and undertaken works to the treatment works inlet which had created capacity upstream.  A Project Team had been established involving operational people.

2. A Member referred to section 2.2 of report CS.40/06 and asked whether the proposed consultation had been approved.  


Mr Battersby replied that all agencies had agreed contributory funding and Ward Members in affected areas would be consulted on localised solutions.

3. Mr Battersby advised that the Making Space for Water Group comprised more operational technical staff from the Environment Agency, Carlisle City Council, Cumbria County Council and United Utilities.  The Group met monthly and it would be possible to update this Committee on progress on a quarterly basis.

4. A Member considered that new development could potentially cause drainage problems and asked whether any scope existed within building control to address that issue.

Mr Battersby replied that a parallel initiative had been established with the Environment Forum therefore action was being taken at the planning stage.   Problems were around adoption issues.


RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee endorsed the proposals of the Executive on Making Space for Water as detailed in Minute EX.181/06.

(2) That the Committee looks forward to receiving progress reports on a quarterly basis.

IOS.82/06
CARLISLE RENAISSANCE – DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK AND MOVEMENT STRATEGY

The Director of Carlisle Renaissance, Mr McNichol, introduced the matter, commenting that it represented the continued involvement of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee in the development of the land use and transport policy in the Carlisle area, which had commenced at the beginning of the year.  He had been closely involved in the Carlisle District Local Plan, which was also out to public consultation, and was aware that certain Members of the Committee were involved in the Carlisle Renaissance Cross-Party Working Group. 

Mr McNichol then presented report CE.20/06 attaching report CE.19/06 concerning the second stage consultation on the Carlisle Renaissance Development Framework and Movement Strategy.  

The consultation exercise was a mechanism through which the resident and business community and other stakeholders could:

· Find out more about how the work on the Development Framework and Movement Strategy was progressing;

· Put forward views and opinions on the outcome of work to date and help to shape its future direction;

· Influence the City Council, County Council and other organisations involved in making decisions affecting the City.

The exercise was designed to secure both quantitative and qualitative information from a cross-representative sample of groups, including children and young people, urban and rural residents, large employers, small businesses, voluntary and community groups, local, regional and national public sector organisations and visitors to the City.

The Executive on 29 August 2006 had considered report CE.19/06 and approved the scope and content of the second phase public consultation on the Development Framework and Movement Strategy.

Members were requested to note report CE.19/06 and put forward their formal views on the proposals set out in the accompanying supplementary document entitled ‘Your city’s future.  Get involved!’

Discussion arose during which Members raised the following questions and observations –

1. Mr McNichol clarified that the supplementary document had firstly been issued along with the Cumberland News on 8 September 2006.  It had since been circulated throughout the City along with a questionnaire and pre-paid envelopes to assist response.  The intention was to encourage people to visit the various public consultation events.  He added that they were beginning to get to the business end now and it became more complex.

2. Although two differing approaches were suggested for Rickergate and Caldew Riverside the public was not being asked to chose one or the other.  There were numerous ways in which the scheme could be taken forward and the consultation exercise was about obtaining views on the strengths and weaknesses of differing approaches.

Urban design work was being done by Mr Higgins, the Council’s urban designer.

Members asked whether Mr Higgins could be present at the Planning Training event for Members of the Development Control Committee and this Committee.

3. A Member asked whether public money would be involved in the development.  Mr McNichol replied that that would be dependant upon the end mix of development.

4. A Member recognised that clearly a scheme on the scale of Carlisle Renaissance would take many years to come to fruition.  He was concerned that “Compulsory Purchase Order junkies” would move into areas such as Rickergate.  That would have a detrimental effect on those areas as had happened in Liverpool for example.

Mr McNichol replied that speculation was always an issue, and could be both public and private. There was already some evidence of it taking place in Carlisle.

Compulsory purchase was always the last resort and negotiated settlement was the preferred approach.

5. Flooding was an issue for the City Centre and Caldew Riverside, and schemes would incorporate undercroft parking.

6. Mr McNichol confirmed that discussions had taken place regarding pressure and demand for large scale retail units other than those currently available in the Lanes and English Street.  Feedback had been very positive so far, and the City Centre Management Group and Lanes Shops did not see the development as a threat.

A natural flow of retailers occurred over time, which was a particular issue in Lowther Street, and would be picked up within the Movement Strategy.  The manner by which movement schemes were financed would also required to be addressed.

7. Certain Members considered the proposals to be complex as a result of which they had difficulty getting to grips with them.

8. Referring to the regeneration of Rickergate, a Member noted that under the strengths column point 5 of approach one was to significantly reduce the number of car parking spaces in the area, whereas in approach two it was to significantly increase the number of car parking spaces in the area.  That appeared to conflict.

Mr McNichol commented that a balance required to be struck.  The consultation document was a starting point and a whole range of policies would flow out e.g. car parking and environmental strategies.

9. In response to a question on the Environment Agency’s role as regards Caldew Riverside, Mr McNichol said that the Agency had not yet made a statement but more innovative designs may be required depending on their response.

10. A Member asked whether there was an identified need for additional retail space within the City.

Mr McNichol replied that evidence of demand came through the Retail Capacity Study.  More tangible, however, was the interest of retailer investors who had approached the Council and expressed an interest in retail led development in Carlisle if appropriate sites were available.  

There was evidence of a migration to industrial estates for office use, issues being around the quality of office space currently available.  The Council was trying to facilitate the establishment of an office market within the City Centre and discussions had taken place with a number of developers in that respect. 

11. In response to a question, Mr McNichol advised that consultants had been asked to define what constituted a city centre.  The regeneration of Rickergate was not about shifting the centre of gravity northwards.

12. A Member said that certain rail operators appeared to be restricting their operations from Carlisle.  He noted that a new city square in front of the Railway Station was proposed under plans to revitalise the City Centre and questioned whether that would be a false economy if rail services were deteriorating.

Mr McNichol accepted that those two issues were linked.  However, the Railway Station would remain for the foreseeable future and the scheme was about refining the area in front of the Station.

13. The term ‘gateway parking’ meant parking at the edge of the City Centre.  A Member stated that she would like to see increased parking closer to the Railway Station so that people did not have to carry luggage across the road to the taxi rank.

14. A Member stated that, although complex, overall the supplementary document had been produced in an understandable form.  However, the final page was rather difficult to understand and it would have been beneficial if text explaining the various options had been included.

15. Members asked that Mr McNichol report to the next meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee with a development timetable and detailed plan as to how Carlisle Renaissance would be scrutinised.

16. Mr McNichol reminded the Committee that a public meeting would take place at the Civic Centre at 6.00 pm on 19 September 2006.

RESOLVED – (1) That the issues raised by Members, as detailed above, are the Committee’s observations on the Carlisle Renaissance Development Framework and Movement Strategy.

(2) That the Director of Carlisle Renaissance be requested to report to the next meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee with a development timetable and detailed plan of how Carlisle Renaissance would be scrutinised.

IOS.83/06
LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT FOR CUMBRIA – POSITION STATEMENT

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services, Mr Egan, presented report LDS.61/06 summarising the current position in respect of the evolution of the draft Local Area Agreement for Cumbria, of which the City Council would be a part.  In addition, he presented a more concise summary and update of the various targets to be met in each of the relevant areas under the Local Area Agreement.   That document included further information on the Children and Young People, Economic Development and Enterprise, Safer and Stronger Communities, and Healthy Communities and Older People blocks, setting out the up‑to‑date position in respect of the various targets under each of those blocks.

Mr Egan then introduced Mr Ned Kemp, the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership Manager.

Mr Egan explained that the basis of Local Area Agreements was that relevant stakeholders would identify a range of broad outcomes and objectives for Cumbria and then the various partner and stakeholder organisations in the County would align their activity to meet the agreed objectives set out in the Agreement.  

The Agreement would be signed off between the County Council (leading on behalf of the stakeholders) and Government Office North West.  Local Area Agreements were intended to be a new way of working, aimed at improving the effectiveness and efficiency of Local Authorities and their partners so as to provide seamless services to people in the locality concerned through a jointly agreed strategy.  

The Local Area Agreement for Cumbria would cover five thematic “blocks” as follows:

· Safer and Stronger Communities

· Children and Young People

· Healthy Communities and Older People

· Economic Development

· A cross cutting block currently called Liveability – this block may not be included in the final version but was included in the draft.

Mr Egan then set out the timetable for the development of the Local Area Agreement.

In relation to targets Mr Egan advised that there would be mandatory targets and also “stretch” targets which could qualify for performance reward grants where extra money would be awarded for extra performance over and above the base level.   It was not yet clear how that funding would be awarded and allocated via the County Council.  

The programme for production of the Local Area Agreement was working towards the County Council signing it off by early January and ministerial approval being given by early February 2007.

Cumbria County Council had arranged an event on 20 September 2006 to bring all Members up to date with the production of the draft Local Area Agreement.  Members should have received invitations to that event.  

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

1. A Member considered that the Cumbria Agreement was difficult to understand, especially since it was in draft form.

Mr Kemp advised that ownership of the document lay with the Cumbria Strategic Partnership.  He then explained the alignment of Local Strategic Partnership task groups with Thematic Partnerships for the benefit of the Committee.

2. A Member referred to the cross cutting block currently called ‘Liveability’  and questioned the priority being given to that block.

Mr Kemp said that the liveability block was not low on the agenda.  The Convener Group would hold responsibility within the LSP for cross cutting issues.  A multi disciplinary review of all cross cutting elements (e.g. Housing particularly involving the Young Peoples Group) would take place and cross cutting issues would be farmed out from the centre.

The City Council’s Housing Officers would report back through normal mechanisms.  Members were asked to bear in mind that the Local Strategic Partnership and Local Area Agreement mechanisms were in a formative stage which was why Members were encouraged to go to informative events.

Mr Egan referred Members to the governance arrangements, stressing the need to ensure that actions taken on behalf of Carlisle were properly taken.

Members considered that the report provided a good explanation of the position and looked forward to continued involvement in the matter.

RESOLVED – That the position and timetable for processing the Local Area Agreement through to Ministerial sign off in February 2007 be noted.

IOS.84/06
FUTURE MEETING DATES
RESOLVED - That it be agreed that in order to facilitate consideration of budget reports by the Corporate Resources Committee, the meeting of the Committee scheduled to take place on 7 December 2006 be moved to 30 November 2006.  

[The meeting ended at 12.40 pm]
